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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE JUNE 6, 2019 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at about 7:08 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER (TCC) in Myrtle Beach Mall
Attendance: Board Members Present: Dennis Wolterding, Laura Crabtree, Jeff Stearns, Judy Mangold, Ben Hay and John Leiter. Guest was Al Grasso.  A Quorum of the Board (at least five directors) was declared. Note: Angela Lee Chen was away at a Baba Event; Steve Koren has resigned from the Board as has Don McBride's; thus, we currently have two (2) vacancies on the Board.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of June 6, 2019 (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “190606-1906.mp3” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Minutes are constructed based on this File and notes taken by Secretary Laura Crabtree.)
MOTIONS PASSED:
1.
Motion by Jeff Stearns to approve the Minutes of the May 15, 2019 Board Meeting; seconded by Laura Crabtree.  PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

2. 
Motion by Dennis Wolterding to request that Treasurer, Jeff Stearns purchase a padlock and create a switch box (outside the Circuit Breaker Box) so that circuit breakers can only be accessed by approved persons with keys; seconded by John Leiter. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Assignments:

1. John Leiter will call Arsenio and invite the Rodriquez's to the Gala

2. Dennis Wolterding will call the Dennison's and invite them to the Gala 

3. Dennis Wolterding will send a personal invitation to Murshida Conner inviting her to the Gala.

4. Dennis will check to see if we have a video of Donusia Lipinski's Last Talk.

5. Ben Hay will contact Francis Curry and invite him to the Gala.

6. Dennis will look at IRS Website to find tax implications of bequests.

7. John Leiter will look into language for bequests to an organization like ours.

8. After Dennis Wolterding's vacation, Dennis will meet with Joe Perl on Mall Status
Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. The Meeting opened with Al Grasso's reading of Baba's words. This was followed by the standard moment of silence and the reading of the Norms by Judy Mangold. The Board then accepted the May 15, 2019 Board Minutes (Motion 1). 

B. By acclamation, the Board took up the upcoming June 29, 2019 Gala to consider last minute items as follows:

1. First, everyone was asked if they were clear on their assignments as given in the May 15th Minutes and all said, “Yes”. Again, Al Grasso committed to being the Backdoor Monitor to direct people to the front for Registration. Dennis W, indicated that he would be away from June 13th to about June 24th on a Family Obligation, but that he WOULD be back in plenty of time for the Gala  

2. To ensure The Community is informed, Laura C. will send out Robocalls to it on June 10th and, again, on June 21st. Laura reported that, as of June 6th, 17 had registered so far. Dennis W. will give the final count to Masala Bistro on Thursday, June 27th

3. Jeff S. will be in charge of beverages; Angela Lee Chen will supplement the cake, being ordered by Dennis W., with any other desserts she deems appropriately.

4. Per Jamie Newell's request and as earlier agreed, we will eat after his concert at about 5:45 p.m. Snacks will be available at 4:30 p.m. from the opening of the doors.

5. Merwan's suggested topic for his talk is “What he has learned over his lifetime with Meher Baba”, but, as yet, we really don't know how he will approach that lofty subject.

6. Board members will make personal calls to anyone that they know to encourage them to attend the Gala.


C. The Board then went into the Reports starting with that of the President, Dennis Wolterding. Dennis skipped right to the Major New Issue of the Meeting: A May 26th e-mail from Ward Parks. Mr. Parks stated his objections to The Circle's allowing an attorney to give a talk on Immigration Facts and Law, which had been slated for May 19th  (but postponed for other reasons.) Among other things, Ward wrote: “From its description, the subject of the talk was obviously political on the matter. I do not feel that this is right in an organization that primarily serves—as I have always thought that Circle of Friends did—the family of Meher Baba's lovers.”.  Elsewhere in the e-mail he stated, “But I feel that it [The Circle of Friends] is violating against the spirit of what Baba indicated for us when it starts to sponsor partisan political talks and presentations. If the Circle wants to go in this direction, it should dissociate itself publicly from Meher Baba—and communicate that fact unequivocally to one and all. If it wants to continue to serve the community of Baba's lovers, it should avoid political advocacy. But if it wants to mix these two, I feel that the Circle should be roundly criticized, and I for one will not hesitate to do so.”
Ward's letter, being sent by e-mail to the Board, provoked a number of individual responses from and between Board Members. Dennis believed the issue he raised required an in-depth, deliberative examination by the Board. Two facets of the question seemed to present themselves to the President: First, whether AMB Circle of Friends, Inc. wanted to re-examine its long-standing Policy that THE CIRCLE CENTER was a universal forum for ideas and that individual speakers, on any subject, had the right to voice them (barring obscenity or the advocacy of illegality). Second, whether (as indicated by Director, John Leiter) we needed a Policy on how Board Members would use e-mail to discuss very sensitive topics. A long discussion ensued with some of these points being salient:

1. Dennis reiterated our Vision of THE CIRCLE CENTER's being a safe place where all could voice ideas in an atmosphere of mutual respect and without fear; also, that we had stated, and could state again, that the opinions of any speaker are entirely their own and do not necessary reflect the opinions of the Circle Board or the Circle Membership.

2. John Leiter expressed concern for what people might think and how they might jump to conclusions about Meher Baba if they walk into TCC and hear certain topics or ideas, say those that touch on the political.

3. John, Dennis and others were concerned about how to refine our e-mail protocol so that individual Board Members would not be voicing personal opinions on highly sensitive matters that could be construed as Circle Policy.

4. Of course, the question of how to respond to Ward Parks' missive arose. Dennis already told Ward that he was referring Ward's matter to the full Board and that, after they reached a conclusion, he would receive a response.

5.  Director Ben Hay, one of those who responded personally to Ward, discussed possible reasons for Ward's reaction to the Immigration talk based on Ward's prior experience in Academia as a Professor.

6. Possible approaches to the issues Ward raised, such as disclaimers in The Circle News, on our YouTube Channel and FACEBOOK Site were discussed. One thing did come into clarity: That as complex as the matter is of having a Community Center versus a place devoted to Avatar Meher Baba (“His Home in the Mall”), arriving at an E-mail Policy should be relatively easy. Indeed, Board Members, understanding the sensitivity of communications on hot-button issues (and how misunderstandings could later arise from the written record) could voluntarily agree to restrict their communications in those instances. Dennis, therefore, suggested that at July's Board Meeting (when Vice President Angela Lee Chen returns), we can set up a Subcommittee to draft a Circle E-mail Policy.

7. We can also venture into the larger “minefield” of protocols (if any) for Community Outreach versus being a Meher Baba Center.

8. John Leiter emphasized that Ward Parks was very influential in our Community. Dennis concurred, and stated the obvious: That it would be nice if we could respond to Ward in a way that did not alienate him from The Circle. However, he reminded the Board of the history with Charles Haynes over the White Pony Express Meeting in September 2016 and how maintaining true to our Vision and Mission might just mean making some individuals unhappy.

9. The utility of a course in non-violent communication was mentioned as was the reality that ONE FACT can change how we view an entire situation.

10. No firm conclusions were reached (and President Wolterding did not expect any in this initial discussion.) It will be renewed in July's Board Meeting.


D. Our Vice President being absent, no Report from her was forthcoming. 


E. Secretary Laura Crabtree reported that, so far, 17 people had registered for the Gala. Clearly, we expected many more in the remaining three (3) weeks.  Dennis stated he will invite Fereshteh to the Gala. He indicated that the June White Pony Express Meeting will be rescheduled. Also, a Director stated that the Mini-Sahavas had, so far, generated a profit, the magnitude of which has still to be fully quantified.  

G. Treasurer Jeff Stearns gave a report based on his Financial Spreadsheet earlier sent to the Board.  These show that as of June 1, 2019, we had $24,482.80 in The Circle Center Account and $1049.86 in the General Fund, for a total of about $25,532.66 


F. Service Director, Ben Hay reported that the Service Committee will be meeting in July (Francis Curry, Dennis Wolterding and Ben Hay) to review where we are on the Health Fair. He further stated that the BTK Event can't happen this year since the volunteer staff simply aren't there to organize it, but that there is hope for next year. Ben also related that a Baba Lover has finally taken advantage of the Scholarship and, also, that there has been some confusion in the Community about how to use the Directory. This matter may have to be looked into further.


G. Although Fundraising Director, Steve Koren has effectively resigned, he has indicated to President Wolterding that he may do the Book Fair in September.


H. Recent problems with uninformed persons fiddling around with TCC lighting and turning off the Main System have been very vexing and have required Jeff Stearns to do emergency repairs. 

Jeff suggested that we put a padlock on the main circuit breakers and give keys only to those Directors who have been trained in how to use the lights. He will put external switches to the Kitchen and Dressing Room so that people will, ordinarily, not have to get into the Main Panel. Motion 2 was passed to give Jeff the go ahead to do this.  

H. Director at Large, Judy Mangold passed around the the TCC Volunteer Roster for June. She also suggested that we appeal for more Volunteers at the Gala.


J. Director at Large, John Leiter was asked to look into how we can help people to make tax-deductible bequests to The Circle. Ben Hay mentioned that the Trust was doing a similar thing (as do many non-profits). The matter of Mall Renovations arose, but there are no updates. Dennis Wolterding said he would inquire again from Joe Perl.
Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at 8:55 p.m. 
July 22, 2019 Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding
APPENDIX TO JUNE 6, 2019 MINUTES
Draft Agenda (Amended 07/22/2019) AMBCOF Board Meeting June 6, 2019—7PM
THE CIRCLE CENTER
I.    Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
II......Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba 

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 - 8:30p)
III.         Approval of Previous Minutes (May 15, 2019)

IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report (Preparing for Presidential Transition; Sufi Summer Projects; June Family Absences )
-- Vice President’s Report (Angela L. C.) 
-- Secretary’s Report  (Laura C. : File Syncing—Maybe July )

---Treasurer's Report (Jeff S. ; Financials; Electrical Problem; Others)

---Service Director's Report (Ben H.: New Service Committee Meeting.;Others)

---Resource Committee/Fundraising Report (We are getting books for Book Sale?; What to do?)
---Program Committee Report (Where are We; Where are We Not?) 
---C.O.F.E. (Filling Don's Role on Technology; Infrastructure;)

-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (Judy M.; New Volunteer Training)
---Director at Large (See Assignments; Bequest Language; Hold Harmless—See New Business).)

V.       Old Business 
LAST CALL GALA PLANS STATUS

a) Flyer; b) Robocalls; c) Pledge Forms; d)Dessert; e)Decoratios; f)Personal invitations? g.) What have we forgotten?

Programming Circle Cinema: Do we have any movies we can show?

Review of Old Assignments for detritus
VI.

New Business

A. 
Ward Parks' Letter; Response; TCC Policy and Legal Issues with Communication

B. 
Recruiting New Directos for Don M; Steve Koren?


C.
December Annual Meeting Logistics


D.
How Are You All? 


F.
Replenishment of Circle Brochure; Public Education on Avatar Meher Baba

G. 
OTHERS???
ASSIGNMENTS FROM MAY 15, 2019 MEETING 
Assignments:

a. The following are the Assignments for July 29th Gala (See Also Gala Agenda Under Discussion):

Set-up the day before and decorations, Judy Mangold and Jeff Stearns

Front Window Decorations: Judy M. and Angela L.C. will work this out 

Front Registration and Raffle: Laura Crabtree, Judy Mangold, Angela L.C.

Backdoor Monitoring: Al Grasso

Welcome: Angela L.C.

Master of Ceremonies: Ben Hay

Introduction of Jamie Newell: Angela Lee Chen

Assistance with Indian Dinner: Jeff Stearns, Don McBride; Others as needed

Fundraising Appeal-Dennis Wolterding

Distributing Dessert: All

Introduction of Merwan Mehta: Ben Hay

Beloved God Prayer (John Leiter and All)

Cleanup: All

 Laura will send out Robocalls in June for Gala Registrations.
 Laura will draft a donation template for the June 29th Gala (can use past ones as modified), and Dennis will print them out and prepare them in envelopes.
To Keep in Mind and for Possible Further Discussion

MOTIONS PASSED AT STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING:
CREATE A PERMANENT RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT (FUNDRAISING) COMMITTEE WITH STEVE KOREN AS CHAIR. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following will serve on this Committee: Steve Koren (Chair), Dennis, Judy, John, and Angela.
CREATE SECOND AD-HOC SITE SELECTION COMMITTEE AND BUDGET COMMITTEE. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following people will serve on the Site Selection Committee: Angela L.C. (Chair), John L.; Dennis W. Steve K. Jeff S., Don McBride. 

Note 2. : John Leiter will contact Magnolia Plaza as a possible Circle Center Site.
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